



ISSN: 1304-7310 (Print) 1304-7175 (Online) http://www.uidergisi.com.tr

The Greek Crisis and Its Repercussions on the Balkan Neighbourhood: The End of the Myth

Marilena KOPPA

Assoc. Prof. Dr., Department of International, European and Regional Studies,
Panteion University

To cite this article: Koppa, Marilena, "The Greek Crisis and Its Repercussions on the Balkan Neighbourhood: The End of the Myth", *Uluslararasi İliskiler*, Vol. 15, No. 58, 2018, pp. 57-67, DOI: 10.33458/uidergisi.518931

To link to this article: https://dx.doi.org/10.33458/uidergisi.518931

Submitted: 19 December 2017 Printed Version: 01 June 2018

Uluslararası İlişkiler Konseyi Derneği | International Relations Council of Turkey Uluslararası İlişkiler – Journal of International Relations

E-mail: bilgi@uidergisi.com.tr

All rights of this paper are reserved by the *International Relations Council of Turkey*. With the exception of academic quotations, no part of this publication may be reproduced, redistributed, sold or transmitted in any form and by any means for public usage without a prior permission from the copyright holder. Any opinions and views expressed in this publication are the author(s)'s and do not reflect those of *the Council*, editors of the journal, and other authors.

The Greek Crisis and Its Repercussions on the Balkan Neighbourhood: The End of the Myth

Marilena KOPPA

Associate Professor of International Relations, Department of International, European and Regional Studies,
Panteion University, Athens, Greece.
E-mail: mkoppa@otenet.gr

ABSTRACT

This article explores the role of Greece in the Balkans since the end of Communism and the impact of the sovereign debt crisis that followed. Since the beginning of the 1990s, while Greece failed to accomplish its vocation at the political level, at the level of the economy the country acted as an important regional actor. The article examines the dynamics of the Greek crisis on the Balkan economies and analyses the major challenges for Greece in this new reality. At the same times, it tries to identify the triple crisis faced currently by Greece: at the level of credibility and status, at the level of mediation between the region and the EU and, finally, at the level of the gradual peripherisation of the country.

Keywords: Crisis, Balkans, Greek Banks, Migration, EU

Yunan Krizi ve Krizin Balkanlar Bölgesi Üzerindeki Etkileri: Bir Mitin Sonu

ÖZET

Bu makale komünizmin sona ermesinden sonra, Yunanistan'ın Balkanlardaki rolünü ve sonrasında ortaya çıkan ulusal nitelikteki borç krizlerinin etkisini incelemektedir. Yunanistan, 1990'ların başından itibaren, siyasal düzeyde amacını gerçekleştirmeyi başaramasa da, ekonomik düzeyde önemli bir bölgesel aktör olarak hareket etmiştir. Makale, Yunan krizinin Balkan ekonomileri üzerinde oluşturduğu dinamikleri ele almakta ve ortaya çıkan bu yeni gerçekliğe bağlı olarak Yunanistan'ın karşılaştığı temel sorunları analiz etmektedir. Bunun yanı sıra, makale Yunanistan'ın halen karşı karşıya olduğu güvenilirlik ve statü düzeyinde, bölge ve AB arasında arabuluculuk düzeyinde ve son olarak ülkenin aşamalı olarak çevreselleştirilmesi düzeyinde üçlü krizi ortaya koymaya çalışmaktadır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Kriz, Balkanlar, Yunan Bankaları, Göç, AB

Introduction

At the beginning of the 1990s, Greece appeared as the best situated country to contribute to a peaceful transition to democracy and the introduction of a market economy in South-eastern Europe. As the only NATO and EU member state in the region, Athens had the potential to act as a facilitator of economic and political transition with a view to creating a wider consolidated regime of peace and stability in South-eastern Europe. On the other hand, Greece had every interest to transcend decades of geographic isolation, gain access to an emerging and largely unexplored market of 90 million people and emerge as the political broker of Europeanization in South-eastern Europe. Economically, Greece punched above its weight; politically, Greece largely failed to play its role.

With the collapse of the collective security umbrella of the Warsaw Pact and the unravelling of the territorial *status quo* in former Yugoslavia, Greece had to reflect on its new role in the region. However, Athens failed to play the role of a mediator and a guarantor of stability. The main reason was that Greece never quite had a vision that would transcend regional confrontation to harness regional integration. Athens was absent in addressing the great political challenges of the region, be it state-building in Albania or democratic consolidation in the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia (FYROM).

Moreover, Athens was often part of the problem. In the years of political consensus over economic and social policy, several opinion leaders in Greece succumbed to the temptation of building a political career on the back of a narrative of national triumph over 'the other'. Identity politics in the 1990s allowed individual political entrepreneurs to carve out a patriotic outlook. While Greece had no territorial claims in the Balkans, Athens projected a narrative of historical vindication, triumphing over its neighbours rather than emerging as a regional facilitator of a 'Return to Europe'. This triumphant narrative was underlined by migrants making their way to Greece, which was unprecedented for a country with no colonial past and a long track record of net emigration.

However, at an economic level, things were different: Athens was instrumental in aiding the region's transition to a market economy. Greek companies moved into strategic sectors – energy, banking, telecommunications, mining, shipping, transport, and construction—bringing with them a cluster of emerging small and medium enterprises that soon gained market share and size, especially in textiles and the food industry. Foreign direct investment from Greece became a key driver of development in South-eastern Europe, especially in labour intensive industries.

At the beginning of the 90s, Greece reacted defensively to the "sea of volatility" that surrounded the country. During that period, relations were strained with practically all neighbouring countries except Bulgaria. As a Thanos Dokos notes, Athens failed to exploit opportunities for multilateral initiatives that would have institutionalized Greece as the broker of Europeanization in the region.¹ It was only in the Thessaloniki Summit in 2003 that Greece took a concrete step towards consolidating its role as a regional catalyst for Europeanization.

Unfortunately, ethno-nationalist rhetoric undermined the political value of Greece's economic role in the region. The metaphor of Greece's 'penetration' of the Balkans underscored the logic and quality of the spirit of the times. At the time, nationalist political entrepreneurs of every ilk and colour were evoking images of a 'drachma zone' and a 'Greek hinterland', appealing to kneejerk patriotism.

¹ Thanos Dokos, "Greek foreign policy under the Damocles sword, of the Economic crisis", KAS- κάτοπτρον, No.2, April 2015, p.2.

The Rise and Fall of a European Economic Power in the Balkans

At an economic level, Greece moved swiftly to consolidate its position as a regional leader. When the system of centrally planned economies collapsed, favourable conditions, like geographical and cultural proximity facilitated the Greek presence at the forefront of economic transition.² By 2000, Greece had a larger GDP than all 7 post-communist Balkan countries combined.³ Both public and private initiative paved the way towards a kind of economic leadership that Greece has never before experienced. Athens led foreign direct investment and remittance flows. For nearly two decades, Greek capital transformed the Balkan economies, which in turn transformed the Greek economy.

In the 1990s, Athens saw South-eastern Europe as an El Dorado of quick margins, minimum regulatory barriers, and cheap labour.⁴ That labour boosted Greek productivity, giving a new lease of life in sectors that had been struggling to keep up with competition in the Single European Market, such as textiles. Within a few years, about 3400 Greek companies operated across the Balkans, investing by the mid-90s more than \$2.5 billion.⁵ This first phase was mainly characterized by the small-scale investment, mainly in the food and garments retail sector.⁶ But, the 2000s saw a lift-off of investment. From 2001 to 2011 Greek FDI capital surged 8 times in telecommunications, banks, energy, steel, cement, food, garments, retail, and others.

At the same time, through seasonal and permanent settlement, Greece was transformed from a country of net migration to a host community. As thousands of immigrants made their way throughout Greece, they replenished the social security system of a demographically strained population and boosted productivity. Moreover, the care economy for children and the elderly had wider significance for productivity and social mobility for the Greek middle class. That transformation was mutually constitutive, as migrants also sent home remittances, especially in Albania and Bulgaria, which accounted for 5-to-10% of their GDP for more than a decade. These remittances far outweighed the significance of Official Development Assistance from either individual states or multilateral donors (World Bank, USAID, EU, etc.).

Early on, there was an attempt to integrate Greek investment in the Balkans with a politically significant strategic narrative. State-owned companies and successive governments promoted the notion of 'national champions' in strategic sectors. The political consensus at the time envisaged the reframing of national strategic networks with a regional scope – banking, energy, and telecommunications – creating an ecosystem capable of bolstering a wider cluster of businesses.

² Ritsa Panagiotou and Anastasios I. Valvis, How is the Sovereign debt crisis affecting Greece's relations with the Balkan countries and Greece's standing in the region? An initial impact assessment, ELIAMEP, Athens, May 2014.

³ Axel Wallden, "Greece's Balkan Policy: critical account of the post-war era and perspectives", Panagiotis Tsakonas (ed.), Greek Foreign Policy: A comprehensive approach, Vol.II, Athens, Sideris Publications, 2003.

⁴ See Asteris Huliaras and Charalambos Tsardanidis, "Misunderstanding the Balkans: Greek Geopolitical Codes of post-Communist Era", *Geopolitics*, Vol.11, 2006, p.465-483.

⁵ Ibid

⁶ Charalambos Tsardanidis and Evangelos Karafotakis, "Greece's Economic Diplomacy towards the Balkan Countries", Perceptions, Journal of International Affairs, Vol.5, No. 3, 2000, p.78-95.

⁷ Stavros Tzimas, "Greek crisis and the repercussions on the neighboring Balkan states", 9 August 2015, http://www.kathimerini.gr/826633/article/epikairotita/politikh/h-ellhkikh-krish-kai-oi-epiptwseistis-geitonikes-xwres-twn-Valkaniwn, (Accessed on 20 November 2017).

Scale was the strategic objective. For Greece, the Balkans was the answer to the perennial failure to go beyond very small and medium businesses to bigger corporations of regional significance.⁸ Indeed, for nearly two decades, Greek exports to South-eastern Europe increased, just as its trade deficit *vis-à-vis* EU member states widened.

However, this vision never quite evolved into a successful master plan, with the small but notable exception of the Hellenic Plan for Economic Reconstruction of the Balkans (HiPERB), presented after the Kosovo war (1999). HiPERB was an instrument designed to fund the creation or maintenance of infrastructure in the Balkan area, as well as to facilitate Greek FDI in the region. The plan had important advantages for Greece: it contributed to the image of a serious regional actor that could act as a guarantor of stability and, therefore, a necessary partner for the transition economies of the Balkans. Through this plan, Greece managed to gain some of the diplomatic capital lost by the Macedonian imbroglio. Unfortunately, bureaucratic obstacles, the lack of coordination between the ministries, as well as problems in the recipient countries resulted in an implementation level in the region of 10-15%. The instrument was formally terminated in 2013. 11

Ultimately, where the state failed to provide strategic vision, banks succeeded. By 2008, Greek banks accounted for the 30% of total banking assets in Bulgaria and FYROM, 25% in Albania, 15% in Serbia and 17% in Romania. At that time, these banking assets had an estimated value of 70 billion Euros. By 2009 Greek systemic banks had 3050 branches in South-eastern Europe and 43.184 personnel. Deep into the crisis, in 2015, Greek banks had still a 22% share of total banking assets in Bulgaria, around 20% in FYROM, 16% in Albania, 14% in Serbia and 12% in Romania. For Greek banks, the Balkans have been an alternative source of high revenues, a strategy that protected them from toxic bonds. The expansion of banking networks created the

⁸ Ilia Roubanis, "3-for-1 for the black sea: 3x development, 3x soft power", *Neighbourhood Policy Paper* No.3, Center for International and European Studies, Istanbul.

⁹ Division of International Economic Relations, Athens, *Greek Plan for the Economic Reconstruction of the Balkans*, Ministry of Economics, 1999.

¹⁰ The recipient countries were Albania, Bosnia-Herzegovina, Bulgaria, FYROM, Montenegro, Romania and Serbia and the funds for the period 2000-2004 amounted to 325,61 million US\$ and for the period 2003-2007 was set at 550 million Euros. Ch. Tsardanidis and Ast. Chouliaras, "The rise and fall of the Greek Plan for the Economic Reconstruction of the Balkans", Agora Without Frontiers, Vol.1, No.1, 2005 [in Greek] p.34-58; See also Ch. Tsardanidis and L. Mysiri, "Organizing Greece's Economic Diplomacy", M. Gianniou (ed.), Greek Foreign Policy. Global Trends and Challenges, EKEM, Athens, February 2013., "nu yapamadım çünkü yazarı belli ama rapor. Hanadım. op.cit appetites and emotions. ama hangi sayfa hangisinin hepsi birbirin

¹¹ Panagiotou and Valvis, *How is the Sovereign debt crisis*, p.65. From 1999-2002, the program showed minimum results. The program was relaunched in 2002, with the relevant legislation being adopted by the Parliament. Albeit the efforts, the program seemed unable to function until 2005-6 and in 2006 it was given a five-year extension. The following sovereign debt crisis resulted in the cancellation of all projects that had not started, as in 2013 the Greek Government notified all Balkan governments concerned, that due to lack of resources, the program could not be implemented. Yorgos Christidis and Ioannis Armakolas *et al.*, *Greek Bulgarian Relations: Present State and Future Challenges*, ELIAMEP, *Research Report*, March 2017, p.31-32.

¹² From data provided by the Greek Banks. See also Neil Macdonald, Kerin Hope, and Chris Bryant, "Balkan banks wary of Greek retreat", 18 March 2010, https://www.ft.com/content/defb2194-31b7-11df-9ef5-00144feabdc0, (Accessed on 15 October 2017).

^{13 &}quot;Greek crisis: what impact on Balkan neighbours?", *Economist Intelligence Unit*, 30 June 2015, http://country.eiu.com/article.aspx?articleid=1083302092&Country=Macedonia&topic=Economy&subtopic=Forecast&subtopic=Economic+outline (Accessed on 15 October 2017).

¹⁴ Asset Backed Securities or other derivative financial instruments that appeared to have high yields, considered responsible for the crash in the markets, see Athanasia Dimitriadou, and Periklis Goga, "Greek banks in the Balkans: the big crunch", 6 March 2017, http://businessthinker.com/greek-banks-in-the-balkans-the-big-crunch/.

foundation for tight interdependence between the Greek and South-eastern European economies that is now taken for granted.¹⁵

To this day, strategic Greek lenders continue to be mostly profitable in the Balkans. For one generation, the Greek banking system played a crucial role for the growth of Greek companies in the region, operating as a Launchpad for various businesses ventures. However, Athens missed the historic opportunity to become a regional hub for human resources, education, training, research, development, technology, and financial services, creating a durable and multi-layered relationship with its newly rediscovered neighbours.

The global financial crisis of 2007 as well as the euro crisis that followed, significantly affected the region. ¹⁶ Greek FDI flows collapsed and reduced demand for exports led countries to recession. ¹⁷ The state of the Greek economy was not the single determining factor, but it was significant. Existing vulnerabilities combined with the effects of the Greek, regional, and global financial crisis to push South-eastern Europe to recession. ¹⁸ Many Balkan states turned to the IMF for support: for Bosnia Herzegovina and Romania it took the form of large front-loaded support packages. FYROM adopted a Precautionary Liquidity Line, while Serbia got a Stand- by Arrangement loan of 523\$ billion at the end of 2008. ¹⁹

On average, in 2009 states in South-eastern Europe saw a 5% nosedive in their GDP.²⁰ Within two years they were able to return to growth, but not without lasting damage to regional growth prospects. In 2015, the region's cumulative GDP grew by 2.25% in average, thanks to a surge in investment and an improvement in the overall macroeconomic environment. ²¹In 2016, the average rate of GDP growth was 3%,²² there was a revival of public spending, and external imbalances were under control. For 2017, the prevision is 3.3% GDP growth and one could argue that the regional economy is back on track, as forecasts for 2018 are in the region of 3.6%, boosted mainly by domestic demand.²³

As all data indicate, the slowdown of economic activity in the Balkan countries after 2010 is mainly due to Greek crisis. Greek banks accounted for as much as 25% of the assets' deposits and

¹⁵ Murat Sadiku *et al.*, "The financial crisis in Greece and its impact on Western Balkan Countries", Anastasios Karasavvoglou and Persefoni Polychronidou (eds.), *Economic Crisis in Europe and the Balkans. Problems and Prospects*, The Netherlands, Springer, 2014, p.27-38; G. Magoulios, V.Chouliaras, "The repercussions of the Financial crisis (2008) on the Foreign trade between Greece and the Balkan Countries (BCs)", Karasavvoglou and Polychronidou (eds.), *Economic Crisis in Europe*, p.51-64.

¹⁶ Jens Bastian, "Falling behind again? South-east Europe and the Global crisis", ELIAMEP Thesis, March 2009.

¹⁷ Mateo Bonomi," Economic Governance in the Balkans: towards a more sustainable path of economic development?", European Policy Center-EPC, *Policy Brief*, 10 November 2016.

¹⁸ IMF, 25 Years of Transition. Post-Communist Europe and the IMF, Regional Economic Issues, Special Report, October 2014, p.47-48.

¹⁹ Ibid, p.50; Buhumika Muchhala, "The IMF's Financial Crisis Loans. No change in conditionalities", Third World Network, *Global Economy Series*, No.30, 2011, p.7-10.

²⁰ Tomasz Daborowski and Marta Szpala, "The Impact of the Greek crisis on the Western Balkans", OSW, Analyses, 12 May 2010.

²¹ Developments differ across countries: Albania and Kosovo showed GDP growth all through the period 2010-15, while all other countries recorded a decline in 2012 with Serbia showing a downturn in 2014, Western Balkans. Labor Market Trends 2017, World Bank Group, WIIW, Report No.113922, 2017, p.1-3.

²² Bank of Greece, *Governor's Annual Report for the year* 2016, February 2017, p.46 [in Greek].

²³ Resilient Growth amid Rising Risks Regular Economic Report, South East Europe, World Bank Group, Fall 2016, p.9-10.

loans in FYROM, 23% in Albania and between 15 and 20% in Serbia. Together with Italian banks they controlled little under half of the sector in Western Balkans. Albania was the country most affected by the Greek crisis, one of the reasons being the high percentage of Albanian migrant workers in Greece who contributed through their remittance to the country's GDP. But it was the banking sector which was most affected by the crisis.²⁴

With regards to Greek banks, at the end of 2016 the four systemic Greek banks had a total of 1366 branches in the Balkan countries with 18.174 personnel, with a trend to reduce even further. Greek banks were obliged to follow the restructuring programs that were agreed in the framework of commitments they have undertaken, after the third recapitalization at the end of 2015, and have already started limiting their presence in the region. The implementation of this plan, will lead to the end of Greek ambitions for a banking hegemony in South-eastern Europe. If the banks do not comply with this restructuring plan, the Directorate General on Competition could acquire the financial control. The basic argument is that Greek banks that have received state aid through the recapitalization cannot be competitive outside the country. In this framework, under the new restructuring plans signed in 2015, until the end of 2018, Greek banks must limit their presence outside the country. For the NBG and Piraeus Banks it means the complete disinvestment internationally (because of the state aid received) while the commitments are lighter for Eurobank and Alpha Banka which have received private aid.

As of 2009, Greece's outward FDI stock in the Balkans was about US\$ 10.5 billion or 26.5% of Greece's FDI stock worldwide. From the point of view of Balkan countries Greece is an important source of FDI but not the biggest: it accounted for 6% of Balkan countries inward FDI.²⁷ From 2011-15, Greek businesses withdrew from the Balkans and Greek invested capital fell by 32.5% in total. Greek FDI fell from 17.3 billion euros in 2011 to 8.1 billion euros in 2015 (minus 53%).²⁸

As mentioned above, migrants from the Balkans working in Greece numbered during the precrisis period between 700.000 and 1 million, two thirds or even more of which came from Albania. The decline of remittances from Europe- and Greece in particular- is crucial for these economies as they are essential in maintaining consumption. But, as unemployment rose in Greece and the construction sector, where many migrants worked, was severely hit, in 2010 alone remittances contracted by as much as 15% in Albania and 14% in Serbia. Especially in Albania they have not picked up since, as what we face now is reverse migration from formerly fast-growing Greece back to the region. The end results are an additional burden for already strained state budgets. The worsening of the situation in Greece between 2012 and 2017 further exacerbated the situation in Albania, Bulgaria and Romania.²⁹

²⁴ Adela Laci and C. Erda Cani, "The impact of Greek crisis on the Western Balkan Countries", http://dspace.epoka.edu. al/handle/I/1320 (Accessed on 2 November 2017).

²⁵ Date provided by the banks.

A. Doga, "New model for the bans in the Balkans", *Naftemporiki*, 18.7.2016 [in Greek]. The objective was, through the liquidation of their assets, to be able to return the state aid they received during the capitalization. The amended plans had a three years horizon, so that all the necessary arrangements should have been concluded between 2016 and 2018. See also, G. Papadogiannis, "Final stage for the restructuring plans of the banking sector", *Kathimerini*, 24/6/2017, [in Greek] http://www.kathimerini.gr/915455/article/oikonomia/epixeishseis/sthn-telikh-ey8eia-ta-sxedia-anadiar8rwshs-twn-trapezwn/ (Accessed on 15 October 2017).

²⁷ Persephone Economou and Margo Thomas, "Greek FDI in the Balkans: How it is affected by the crisis in Greece?", *Columbia FDI Perspectives*, Vale Columbia Center, No.51, 21 November 2011, p.1.

²⁸ Bank of Greece, Governor's Annual Report for the year, p.50.

²⁹ Dimitar Bechev, "The periphery of the Periphery. The Western Balkans and the euro crisis", European Council on

Greek capital was forced by the crisis to abandon the region. In fact, the crisis created a two-way movement: away from the Balkans and back to Greece and a trend of relocation of Greek firms to Bulgaria mainly, because of lower taxes and wages. This reveals an important disinvestment in Greece on the one hand and important gains, mainly for Bulgaria, on the other.³⁰ In fact, Greek business move abroad to escape austerity³¹ as the higher taxes punished businesses, forcing many to shut or move to lower tax jurisdictions such as Bulgaria or Cyprus, helping those economies but undermining the recovery needed at home. The number of Greek owned businesses based in Bulgaria, where the corporate tax rate is 10%, has risen to 17.000 from 2000 in 2010 when Greece had its first bailout, according to Bulgarian authorities.³²

According to the Bulgarian Institute for Market Economics, in the last few years Greek enterprises injected up to 5 billion euros to Bulgarian economy. Most Greek owned companies settling in Bulgaria are small and medium sized which trade internationally in the sectors of retail, tourism, fuel distribution, glass industry, metallurgy, real estate and construction. They provide jobs to over 4000 Bulgarians.³³ Greece currently ranks as the third largest investor in Bulgaria with 3.6 billion euros in investments. Still, according to data of the Greek Ministry of Economy most of the companies that fled to the Balkans including Bulgaria, present zero activity while they do not appear to have any employees.³⁴ In many cases this involves the creation of a virtual and nominal identity while they still operate in Greece.

The End of the Myth

The picture is not an optimist one. Having said that, what is important to understand is the way the economic crisis that hit Greece contributed to the end of three narratives that formed the self-image of Greeks after the end of the Cold War: a) The 'Greek hegemony on the Balkans' and 'the Balkans as a Greek hinterland'; b) 'Greece as a bridge to Europe' –'Model Greece'; c) 'Greece as core country of the EU and of Euro-Atlantic institutions'.

Foreign relations, Policy Brief 60, August 2012.

³⁰ GSEVEE president Giorgos Kavathas, argued that according to an ongoing survey the changes planned for Greece's social security system and taxation will lead more Greek firms to flee to the neighboring country. From a press conference on 3 February 2016 reported by Philip Chrysopoulos, "Thousands of Greek Businesses relocate to Bulgaria", 3 February 2016, http://greece.greekreporter.com/2016/02/03/thousands-of-greek-businesses=relocate-to-bulgaria/ (Accessed on 1 December 2017).

^{31 &}quot;Greek businesses move abroad to escape austerity", Reuters, 22 November 2016.

³² Numbers are rising fast. 3642 Greek businesses have been registered in Bulgaria in 2016 alone, up from 3262 for 2015 according to Bulgarian Registry Agency. On the other side of the border, membership of Serres Chamber of Commerce has fallen from 17.000 to 10.000. Of the 7000 business that shut down, 1000 went to Bulgaria. The departures have contributed to a rise in unemployment to 29.1% in 2015 from 13.8% in 2010. Per capita GDP has fallen 15% to 9676 euros for the region, the second lowest in Greece. It was 11.421 euros in 2008

^{33 &}quot;Over 60000 Greek Firms Have Relocated to Bulgaria Since Summer", 22 December 2015, http://www.novinite.com/articles/172352/Over+60+000+Greek+Firms+Have+relocated+to+Bulgaria+Since+Summer, (Accessed on 2 December 2017).

³⁴ Christidis and Armakolas *et al.*, *Greek Bulgarian Relations*, p.30. It was reaffirmed by the Greek Deputy Finance Minister Katerina Papanatsiou, "8 out of ten Greek companies registered in Bulgaria are virtual", See Pr. Hatzinikolaou, "77% new registrations of companies in Nicosia, 30% in Sofia", *Kathimerini*, 22/10/2017.

The Greek Hegemony on the Balkans and the Balkans as a Greek Hinterland

While, during the 90s, Greece had bad relations with practically all its neighbours, except for Bulgaria³⁵, the reality at the economic level gradually contributed to a new discourse concerning the 'hegemonic' role of Greece in the region, the 'penetration of Greece', or even 'Greece -leader of the Balkans'. This narrative came to an end with the economic crisis and the need for Greek capital to return home.

During the 1990s, Greece controlled (together with Austria) the major business clusters in the region: telecommunication, banks, energy. Today the situation is different. The major economic actor is China through the One Belt One Road Initiative³⁶ while at the same time Turkey and Russia try to have a strong presence in the region, either acting as spoilers or trying to reaffirm their role. Especially in the banking sector, the new buyers are not established European banks but banks from the Gulf States, the Emirates and Egypt. With regards to other Greek investments, the void is covered by China, Turkey and Russia and to a lesser extent by Italy and France.³⁷ What is obvious is that Turkey and Russia are united in their effort to reduce the influence of the EU in the Balkans.³⁸ What is also clear is that the Balkans are not Europe's unique playground anymore. In this unprecedented framework, Greece's influence seems to diminish. Major initiatives in the region, such as the Berlin Process initiated by Germany, do not include Greece who was not even invited. The same goes for the 16+1 Initiative by China, a mechanism for engaging with Central and Eastern European countries, closely linked to the Belt and Road Initiative as China's core narrative of global engagement. In this framework, the whole discourse about 'leading role in the region' cannot be supported anymore. In fact, the crisis marked the end of the 'economic imperialism' of a self-confident and assertive Greece. But this strategic void is also a challenge for Europe. Who will replace the Greek network, is still the main question.

Greece as a Bridge to Europe -Model Greece

For many years, amidst the difficult relations with FYROM or Albania, Greece played a positive role in advancing the Balkan candidature to the euro Atlantic institutions. Greece's advocacy has been instrumental in getting the region closer to Europe. Starting from the beginning of the 90s with culminating point the Thessaloniki Agenda of 2003, Greece presented itself as the bridge to Europe, the model country the Balkans states should imitate and follow to accede to the Union. However, the crisis deeply influences the conditions in which enlargement in Western Balkans takes place. But there was another consequence as well, that influenced greatly the Western Balkan countries: a practically bankrupt European country as Greece, had no real leverage on the European decisions concerning the future of the region. During 2009, the newly elected Greek government made a final effort to renew the whole process in the region by introducing the *Agenda 2014*. The idea was that a hundred years after the 1st World War, the region should be able to conclude its negotiations with Brussels and

³⁵ Marilena Koppa, "Greek Balkan Policy: Thirty Years after", C. Arvanitopoulos and M. Koppa (eds.), *Thirty Years of Greek Foreign Policy*, 1974-2004, Athens, Livanis publications, 2005, p.47-56.

³⁶ Jens Bastian, The potential for growth though Chinese infrastructure investments in Central and South-Eastern Europe along the "Balkan Silk Road", Report prepared for the EBRD, Athens/London, July 2017.

³⁷ From a discussion with Dr Jens Bastian, economist analyst and financial sector consultant.

³⁸ Ivan Krastev, "EU goes back to the future in the Balkans", 15 March 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/620509da-0968-11e7-ac5a-903b21361b43.

be integrated in the Union before 2014. In that way, Agenda 2014 proposed a concrete roadmap for accession, something that was out of the question for Brussels: the last time a date was given was for Bulgaria and Romania with rather negative results on the pace of reform in the two countries. In any case, this initiative was ended by the economic collapse of the country in 2010 due to the sovereign debt crisis and the following 'era of the memoranda'.

The slower economic recovery makes it difficult for the countries of the region to implement reforms and convince the public of the need for sacrifices. If Greece, who was for so many years member of the EU got itself in such a dire situation, then the EU is not the paradise promised to the population. On the other hand, the crisis enhanced the negative image of the region as a problematic one, with no discipline in public finances and high corruption level (something very common also in Bulgaria and Romania). If we combine this with the enlargement fatigue in Brussels and the generalized preference for a 'pause café', then the result is a tendency to impose more strict criteria, which are already stricter than in previous enlargements.³⁹ In fact the euro crisis resulted in a de facto slowdown of the accession process. However, after years of inertia, given the negative developments of recent months in the region, President Juncker, in his State of the Union Speech ⁴⁰underlined the need to move faster declaring "if we want more stability in our neighborhood, then we must also maintain a credible enlargement perspective for the Western Balkans", marking a renewed commitment in the process.

Greece as Core Country of the EU and of Euro-Atlantic Institutions

The crisis and the difficult years that followed put in question the geostrategic role of Greece as well as the level of convergence between the country and EU. From the idea that Greece was among the core countries of the Union, a role model, to the realization of the progressive peripherisation of the country, it was an economic crisis away. The Greek 'success story' with Thessaloniki Summit in 2003 as its highlight, was over. The migrant crisis of 2015 blew an ultimate coup to the perception that Greece co-decides on an equal footing with other member states. In fact, what is EU if not the three liberties and the security umbrella? Concerning Greece in the Balkans all these collapsed during the last years due mainly to the economic plus the refugee crisis. The powerful image of Austrian border guards stationed not on Greek (member state) territory but inside FYROM-a third country- to protect its borders from migrant flows from Greece, had severe consequences: apart from turning the EU into an agent of instability in the region, it was also a sign that Greece was not treated any more as 'one of us', on an equal footing with other member states, as everybody watched on their TV screens the European forces protect, not the member state but an outsider from flows from an EU country.

What is more, Greece seems to have lost its reflexes in the Euro-Atlantic framework: On January 2016, Romania proposed the creation of a NATO Black Sea Fleet, as a means to securing the Eastern Flank of the Alliance. Although Ukraine was favourable to the idea, Bulgaria reacted negatively and tried to postpone all decisions. In fact, what is really happening is that Romania strives to be the leading country in the region, calling for a more active role of NATO while developing its relations

³⁹ Daborowski and Szpala, "The Impact of the Greek crisis".

⁴⁰ President Jean-Claude Juncker's State of the Union Address 2017, Brussels, European Commission, September 2017.

with the US on a bilateral level.⁴¹ Bulgaria's reaction had more to do with its particular relations to Russia. In this debate Greece was totally absent. Even the thought that a strategic discussion for the region could take place in NATO without the active participation of Greece and Turkey (who chose not to support NATO operations in the Black Sea for its own reasons), would be unthinkable some years before. Let us note that it refers to two newcomers to NATO, and that this incident shows the rebalancing of the regional dynamics. If we add to all that various statements by European leaders, then we realize that Greece is not perceived in different European capitals as a point of stability as it used to be some time ago.

As the situation seems to be stabilized, Greece must reinvent itself in the region and become relevant again. The unique geostrategic position of the country, linked to the new challenges in the Middle East and the new realities in Turkey could permit to redefine its role in the region. This new era, characterized by the enhanced presence of post-imperial States (Russia, Turkey, and China) in the Balkan region produces new dynamics and new threats. As long as relations between EU and Turkey are strained and problematic, Greece's role in the Balkans will be enhanced through time. However, what is necessary is a common internal front to face new challenges. But one should underline that today more than ever, Greece must put an end to bilateral differences in the region. First and symbolically most important is the name dispute with FYROM. Kosovo's recognition can be the next. But, putting an end especially to the name difference which has costed Greece enormous political capital, will allow the country to make a new start in the region leaving the past behind, redefining a new role for the future in this new era.

The Effects of the Greek Crisis: Final Thoughts

The crisis has affected the dynamics of the whole region, including regional relations, EU accession prospects as well as political and social change. With regards to Greece, the country has shifted its priorities away from the region towards regaining its lost credibility in Brussels.

In 2007-8 Europe entered in a pervasive economic crisis and the Greek economy collapsed. This had serious repercussions on the economies of the Balkans. That failure has not been Greek alone. South-eastern Europe has failed to achieve the social transformation hoped in the 1990s. Chronically high unemployment, continued immigration, and poverty exhausted much of the political capital of Europeanization. The ability of the region to attract greenfield investment and guarantee upward social mobility is abysmal. Even if there is employment growth recorded of 4.7% in the first half of 2016 in Serbia and 6.7% in Albania, it is still below pre-crisis levels in all Southeastern countries except FYROM and Montenegro. Unemployment in the general population has been between 15 and 30% (2012-2016), and between 30 and 60% among young people. These numbers make up a regional average of 25% and 47.7% for youth. Since 2010, the Western Balkan region has created little more than 300.000 new jobs. GDP growth since 2012 has not changed this

⁴¹ Yordan Bozhilov, "The brief life of the idea for the creation of NATO black Sea Fleet", 8 January 2017, https://www.neweurope.eu/article/brief-life-idea-creation-nato-black-sea-fleet/, (Accessed on 20 February 2018).

⁴² Resilient Growth amid Rising Risks Regular Economic Report, p.9; also in Florian Bieber in "Too much resilience? getting used to crises", Resilience in Western Balkans, Lange et al, EUISS, Issue, Report no 36, August 2017, p. 65-70, Western Balkans Labor Market Trends 2017, World Bank and Vienna Institute for International Economic Studies (WIIW), April 2017, http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/336041491297229505/170403-Regional-Report-Western-Balkan-labor-Market-Trends-2017-FINAL.pdf (Accessed on 15 November 2017).

picture. In sum, the ability of the Europeanization model to generate hope is called into question and expectations management is politically more difficult. Significantly, Greece can no longer act as a regional role model.

The Western Balkans⁴³ remain in a prolonged a state of economic depression that is toxically combined with democratic backtracking.⁴⁴ The public mood is characterized by an "explosive combination of frustration, confusion and despair."⁴⁵ The flow and return of volunteer Jihadi fighter and their return to the region threatens to add new dimensions in this socially explosive environment.

⁴³ Albania, Bosnia-Herzegovina, Montenegro, FYROM, Serbia and Kosovo with its special status.

⁴⁴ The Crisis of Democracy in Western Balkans. Authoritarianism and EU Stabilitocracy, Balkans in Europe Policy Advisory Group, March 2017; Tzveta Dryanovska, "Illiberalism in the Western Balkans?", EUISS, Alert Issue, No.7, June 2017.

⁴⁵ Krastev, "EU goes back to the future in the Balkans".